# Sierra Vista City Council Meeting Summary February 10, 2022

Mayor Mueller called the February 10, 2022, City Council Regular Meeting to order at 5:00 p.m., City Hall Council Chambers, 1011 N. Coronado Drive, Sierra Vista, Arizona.

Roll Call:

Mayor Rick Mueller – present
Mayor Pro Tem Rachel Gray – absent
Council Member William Benning – present
Council Member Gregory Johnson - present
Council Member Angelica Landry – present
Council Member Mark Rodriguez - present
Council Member Carolyn Umphrey - present

Others Present:

Chuck Potucek, City Manager
Victoria Yarbrough, Assistant City Manager
Jon Kosmider, Deputy Police Chief
Brian Jones, Fire Chief
Gabriel Squires, Public Works Internal Operations Manager
Laura Wilson, Parks, Recreation, and Library Director
Tony Boone, Economic Development Manager
Dianna Cameron, Management Analyst
Nathan J. Williams, City Attorney
Jill Adams, City Clerk

Mayor Mueller announced that the reason that Mayor Pro Tem is not present, is because her sister passed away; therefore, she is with family in Mississippi. He then asked everyone to keep her and her family in one's prayers and hearts over the next couple of weeks.

Invocation – Pastor Randy Youngblood, Thunder Mountain Church, led everyone present in prayer.

Pledge of Allegiance – Council Member Rodriguez led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Item 1 Acceptance of the Agenda

Council Member Landry moved that the agenda for the Regular City Council Meeting of February 10, 2022, be approved. Council Member Benning seconded the motion. The motion unanimously carried, 6/0. Mayor Mueller, Council Members Benning, Johnson, Landry, Rodriguez, and Umphrey voting in favor.

City Manager's Report: Mr. Potucek stated that the next regularly scheduled work session is scheduled for February 22, 2022, at 3:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers and the highlight of that session will be the mid-year budget review, which will effectively also kick off the fiscal year 22-23 budget process. The next Council Meeting is scheduled for February 24, 2022, at 5:00 p.m., also in the Council Chambers. The City's offices will be closed on Monday, February 21, 2022, in honor of Presidents' Day, which means that refuse pickups on Monday, February 21, 2022, will be on Tuesday, February 22, 2022 and Tuesday's pickup will be on Wednesday,

February 23, 2022 with no changes to the regular Thursday and Friday pickups; however, there will be no special pickups that week.

Mr. Potucek reported that he has received December's sales tax reports that ran 9.5 percent over last year's; therefore, the City now has received four months in a row running around nine and a half percent sales tax growth going into December. That is still anticipating that those numbers will settle out a little bit, but the City has had a very strong first half with the budget of \$10.4 million and receipts of \$12.4 million so far for this fiscal year. He also reported that he attended the meeting of the Joint Powers Authority Board for SEACOM, where also in attendance was the Sheriff. He announced that SEACOM is getting some hires in there, hopefully taking some of the burden off the existing staff. The pay increase for staff is also being implemented this week and the National Guard is stepping up and helping and being trained at SEACOM and so, some of the innovative things that they were looking at are starting to pay some dividends as well.

The City received the bids for the Avenida Escuela Extension and Charleston Road Replacement Project. Those were bid together and that is a good/bad news story because both together came in under budget by \$453,000. However, they came in opposite of what was thought, meaning that the Charleston Road Rebuild came in higher than the actual Avenida Escuela Project behind Walmart. As a result, Walmart, which was on the hook for half of the bridge and the south side of the road improvements, but not the north side improvements connecting the road to Paiz Park, will pay \$395,000 versus the budgeted amount of \$1.25 million share for Walmart to pay. This put the City \$401,000 over, but the good news is that a higher cost was anticipated; therefore, an additional \$500,000 was budgeted in HURF to cover this contingency, and not have to dip in any other reserves or monies to carry out the project. The City only received one bid from KE&G, and when they are finished on the West Side of Fry, they will then move over and do those two projects after that.

The Cyr Center parking lot, CDBG project, has bids that are due on February 22, 2022, the Annual Street Maintenance Patching and Seals Project has bids due on March 2, 2022, and the airport sign has been demolished and the sign is now complete. They must pour the concrete, let that cure, and then they will install the new sign that should be done within the next two weeks.

#### Awards and Presentations:

The Mayor and Council presented Mr. Potucek with John J. DeBolske Professional Excellence Award by the Arizona City/County Management Association. Mr. Potucek thanked everybody and stated that everyone knows that he is not much for personal recognition, but to be recognized by his peers in the State is a special thing. He explained that Jack DeBolske was the League Director for the League of Arizona Cities and Towns for 40 years, from 1957 to 1997, and in that time, he was the father of the Phoenix Freeway System. He is also the father of the water laws in the State Groundwater Laws that protect the water basin in Sierra Vista, the father of the State Shared Revenue System that the City counts on for its budget every year; therefore, he is probably the most influential person in this State/local government, Arizona, and arguably in the State's history. He further stated that he is very pleased to get an award in his name, and he appreciate that. He thanked the community that his wife, Maureen, and he have been able to call home over the last 36 years because it is a great community to deliver in, work in, and raise his kids in. He also thanked Mayor Mueller, the Council, and predecessors, and for allowing him the privilege of serving the community and working for the City over the last 36 years, 26 as manager. Lastly, he thanked the staff and noted that they are tremendous people

to work with through the years, as well as prior staff because without them, he would not be standing before Council receiving the award.

The following Water Wise Youth's Poster Contestant/awardees for 2020 and 2021 were recognized by the Mayor and Council. Ms. Alex Kosmider presented the following students:

First Place for 2020 – Hannah Gibbs, Center for Academic Success, sixth grade; and Second place for 2020 – Oliver Sherman, Village Meadows, third grade, and Jazlene Vega, Berean Academy, fifth grade.

First place grand prize winner for 2021 – Zyla Briones, Pueblo Del Sol, fourth grade; and Third place for 2021 – Bethany Homrighause, Pueblo Del Sol, fourth grade.

Ms. Alex Kosmider stated that there is currently a poster contest; therefore, there should be a new batch of students, third through eighth grade in the Sierra Vista area. She voiced her appreciation at everyone for supporting the kids, and thanked the students for their art, engaging in waterwise practices, and for showing compassion for the environment.

### **Public Hearings**

<u>Item 2</u> Discussion and Possible Action of Resolution 2022-004, Series 9 liquor license application for an interim permit, owner transfer, limited liability company-type of ownership for Michael Joseph Basha on behalf of Raley's Arizona LLC dba Food City at 85 S. Highway 92, Sierra Vista, Arizona

Council Member Umphrey moved that Resolution 2022-004, a Series 9 liquor license application for an interim permit, owner transfer, limited liability company-type of ownership for Michael Joseph Basha on behalf of Raley's Arizona LLC dba Food City, be approved. Council Member Benning seconded the motion. The motion unanimously carried, 6/0. Mayor Mueller, Council Members Benning, Johnson, Landry, Rodriguez, and Umphrey voting in favor.

Ms. Adams briefed the item.

<u>Item 3</u> Discussion and Possible Action of Resolution 2022-005, a location transfer of a Series 6 limited liability-type liquor license for Wacey Austin Barta on behalf of DUB Ventures LLC dba Punchy's Tavern, 1939 Frontage Road, Suite A, Sierra Vista, Arizona

Council Member Benning moved that Resolution 2022-005, a location transfer of a Series 6 limited liability-type liquor license for Wacey Austin Barta on behalf of DUB Ventures LLC dba Punchy's Tavern, be approved. Council Member Umphrey seconded the motion. The motion unanimously carried, 6/0. Mayor Mueller, Council Members Benning, Johnson, Landry, Rodriguez, and Umphrey voting in favor.

Ms. Adams briefed the item.

#### **New Business**

<u>Item 4</u> Discussion and Possible Action of the Regular City Council Meeting Minutes of January 13, 2022

Council Member Johnson moved that the Regular City Council Meeting Minutes of January 13, 2022, be approved. Council Member Umphrey seconded the motion. The motion unanimously carried, 7/0. Mayor Mueller, Council Members Benning, Johnson, Landry, Rodriguez, and Umphrey voting in favor.

Call to the Public – There was no response.

Comments and Requests of the Council:

Council Member Rodriguez stated that it seems like Council has not had a meeting in a long time, and he has some back log notes from December regarding the little things that he has noticed around the City, i.e., a refuse worker dressed as Santa Claus in December while picking up the trash around the City in the morning while the kids are out waiting for the school bus; therefore, he would like to thank him personally. He thanked Mr. Brett, who he has seen at Veterans Memorial Park while his class from Fort Huachuca does physical training, cleaning up making sure the fields are ready to go, and making sure that the bathrooms are open. He gave a local shoutout to the Sierra Vista Elite Cheer Team - The Queens that competed in Las Vegas along with his daughter, who are going to go to Atlantic City, New Jersey to represent Sierra Vista. The Cheer Team has a Go Fund Me Page and people may donate to get the team out to New Jersey. In closing, he thanked the Air Force Thunderbirds, who were in Sierra Vista for a few weeks, and for choosing the City's airspace. Lastly, he asked the community to have patience while out on the West End. The Council knows about the problems, and these will be addressed as needed, i.e., adding a stop sign or whatever.

Council Member Landry stated that there is a lot going on during the weekend, especially with Valentine's Day coming up. She announced that on Saturday, February 12, 2022, from 10:00 a.m. until 4:00 p.m. at the Nancy Brua Animal Shelter will host a Love-a-bull Open House, and they are having a dog kissing booth, refreshments, an adoption special, and donations are welcomed. Also on Saturday, February 12, 2022, the Women's Council of Realtors will host their 6th annual dessert auction from 6:00 p.m. until 8:00 p.m., at the Sierra Suites. They have an online bidding that can be found on Facebook Page. The post portion of the proceeds will benefit the Legacy Foundation of Southeast Arizona, which is a great foundation that does a lot of good in the community.

Council Member Umphrey stated that Saturday, February 12, 2022 will be a busy day for all, and announced that the Salvation Army is hosting the Purse Auction along with an afternoon tea, at 1:00 p.m. Tickets are \$20, and the auction will take place at 180 E Wilcox. She congratulated City Manager Potucek on his prestigious award and stated that she is proud, and surprised that it is the first time he has won because he has always impressed her. She also congratulated the Waterwise Poster Contest winners.

Council Member Benning thanked Pastor Randy Youngblood for his blessing and stated that it is always great to hear from him. He congratulated City Manager Potucek and noted that the award is well deserved, and he should have won the last 20 years. He also congratulated Berlynda Schaaf, Parks and Recreation Commission's Vice Chair, and in closing, asked everybody to remember what the month of February is about and to tell somebody that they are loved, and enjoy Valentine's Day.

Council Member Johnson had nothing to report.

Mayor Mueller thanked Pastor Youngblood and shared that he once helped him open an education forum with the County Education Superintendent, where he gave a very concise, motivating pitch that got him and the educators going. He announced that on February 24, 2022, the VFW is hosting its Veteran of the Year Lunch starting at 11:30 until 1:00 p.m. Tickets are \$30 and are available through Eventbrite.

Council Member Rodriguez stated that the Super Bowl is on Sunday, February 13, 2022, and asked that anyone having a large event to set aside the aluminum cans and pull tabs for the animal shelter to help them raise money. He also announced that the Buena High School Basketball Team is doing amazing, and they are having a State game next week. The girls play on Tuesday and the boys play on Wednesday at 7:00 p.m. at Buena High School. The boys had an amazing streak, but they lost to the Catholic School in Tucson.

Council Member Benning stated that leading that basketball team is a young kid named Jones. He also stated that he wants Mayor Pro Tem Gray to know that she is in Council's thoughts, prayers and he hopes that everything is going well.

## Adjournment

Mayor Mueller adjourned the January 13, 2022 meeting of the Sierra Vista City Council at 5:33 p.m.